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With some justification, much recent work on
the history of the Cold War has focused on new
sources  in  former  communist  countries.[1]
Michael Hogan's impressive new book reminds us
that we still have much to learn from the Ameri‐
can side. A Cross of Iron examines the enormous
changes  in  the  American state  during  the  early
years of the Cold War. Far from being an unprob‐
lematic  response  to  international  events,  these
changes were the subject of intense domestic con‐
troversy. Hogan's central argument is that the in‐
stitutions of  the national security state reflected
not only the concerns of those focused on the So‐
viet threat, but also the fears of those who wor‐
ried that the United States might evolve into a gar‐
rison state. 

Hogan's narrative relates a series of conflicts
over the construction of new state institutions be‐
tween adherents of an ideology of national securi‐
ty and those who represented an older American
anti-statist  tradition.  Hogan argues  convincingly
that  a  coherent  ideology  of  national  security
emerged  from  the  Second  World  War.  The
wartime experience taught the adherents of this

new ideology that the United States confronted an
age of total war demanding a much deeper mobi‐
lization of civilian society to support military pre‐
paredness.  The  postwar  confrontation  with  the
Soviet Union made this mobilization an immedi‐
ate need. As Hogan puts it, 

"[i]n the national security ideology, then, the
nature  of  the  Soviet  regime  put  a  premium  on
military preparedness, the immediacy of the Sovi‐
et threat made preparedness a matter of urgency,
the long term nature of that threat required a per‐
manent program of preparedness, and the danger
of  total  war  dictated  a  comprehensive  program
that  integrated  civilian  and  military  resources
and obliterated the line between citizen and sol‐
dier, peace and war." (p. 14) 

The additional argument that peace and free‐
dom worldwide were indivisible made the nation‐
al security ideology's conception of international
threat  even  more  terrifying.  A  threat  to  these
ideals in one area of the world would inevitably
develop into a threat to them in an entire region,
and eventually the entire world (p. 15). The domi‐
no  theory  was  a  premise of  national  security



thinking in the United States from the beginning
of the Cold War. 

The elements of the national security ideology
as well  as the names of many of its proponents
are familiar from many works of Cold War history
concerned with the American response to inter‐
national environment during the early Cold War
era. Their opponents have received far less atten‐
tion,  however.  The  national  security  ideology
threatened those who took their political inspira‐
tion from the longstanding tradition of a limited
government role in the economy and society,  as
well as minimal involvement in international pol‐
itics.  Conservatives  committed  to  these  political
traditions were suspicious of the expansion and
centralization  of  the  military  establishment,  the
growth  of  international  political  and  military
commitments,  and  the  increasing  burden  of  fi‐
nancing all these activities. For many of them, the
national security state was a particularly danger‐
ous extension of  the New Deal.  A Cross of  Iron
makes  some  of  its  greatest  contributions  in  ex‐
plaining how these critics of the national security
state influenced its development.[2] 

After introducing these two conflicting ideo‐
logical  poles  in  American  politics,  the  book  fol‐
lows  their  proponents  through the  most  impor‐
tant episodes in the development of the postwar
national security state. In each case, Hogan finds
that the institutions constructed indeed expanded
the  state  and  extracted  greater  resources  from
American society, but fell short of what the most
strident proponents of the national security ideol‐
ogy had sought. The National Security Act estab‐
lished crucial institutions such as the Office of the
Secretary of Defense, the Joint Chiefs of Staff, and
the Central Intelligence Agency, but none of these
organizations had all the powers their advocates
had originally envisioned. Similarly, Congress ulti‐
mately approved a system of peacetime selective
service, but it defeated a more ambitious program
of universal military training. Hogan argues that
even the enormous military buildup prompted by

NSC 68 and the Korean War was limited in some
respects  by  concerns  about  excessive  growth in
the  power  of  the  state.  Congressional  conserva‐
tives hampered the administration's efforts to im‐
plement wage and price controls to prevent infla‐
tion during the rearmament. In every case, the in‐
stitutions of  the national  security state bore the
marks  of  both  their  advocates  and  their  oppo‐
nents. 

Hogan  returns  again  and  again  to  debates
over the national budget, another great strength
of the book. The national security ideology's stress
on  preparedness  implied  an  enormous  commit‐
ment of national resources, bringing the budget to
the center  of  the  political  debate.  Conservatives
also viewed the budget as a critically important
indicator of where the country was heading, ele‐
vating efforts to balance it to a kind of moral cru‐
sade (p. 69). As a practical matter, decisions about
financing  the  national  security  program  forced
American  leaders  to  set  priorities.  Some  of  the
most important political conflicts of the postwar
era  were  not  over  the  intrinsic  merit  of  policy
goals  such as  maintaining a  strong national  de‐
fense, but rather over their relationship to other
objectives,  such  as  limiting  the  tax  burden  or
maintaining  a  balanced  budget.  The  budget
process forced political leaders to determine in a
very tangible way which of these goals were real‐
ly  more  important.  Although  ideological  differ‐
ences  between  national  security  managers  and
their conservative critics might be papered over
in some areas,  agreement was more difficult  on
the budget. 

Not  surprisingly,  the  budget  fueled  some of
the most intense political battles of the early Cold
War era, including the inter-service conflicts over
roles  and  missions.  Even  organizational  issues,
such as the level of authority the Secretary of De‐
fense should have over the individual service sec‐
retaries,  became problems primarily  because  of
their  implications  for  the  budget.  The  National
Military Establishment was consolidated into the
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Department of Defense in 1949 primarily because
the  first  Secretary  of  Defense,  James  Forrestal,
had been unable effectively to reconcile compet‐
ing  service  demands  for  a  greater  share  of  the
military budget (200-8). 

Decisions  about  spending  and  taxation  also
revealed most clearly the tensions in Harry Tru‐
man's  world  view.  Truman  occupies  a  critically
important position in Hogan's narrative, embody‐
ing the conflict between the ideology of national
security  and  anti-statist  political  traditions.  Al‐
though he subscribed to many elements of the na‐
tional security ideology, he was also committed to
maintaining a  balanced budget  (pp.  71-2).  Thus,
when it came to funding the new national securi‐
ty state, Truman often found himself on different
sides of the same debate, depending on whether
he was confronting hawks within his own admin‐
istration  or  economy-minded  Republican mem‐
bers  of  Congress.  As  Hogan  points  out,  Dwight
Eisenhower found himself in a similar position as
president, noting that each administration "often
looked like a battleground between economizers,
on the one hand, and national security managers,
on the other" (p. 7). Given the range of views with‐
in their political coalitions, it seems unlikely that
either president could have avoided this situation.

The  pattern  of  conflict  and  compromise
Hogan identifies is very useful for understanding
the development of the national security state be‐
fore  1950.  However,  like  all  useful  generaliza‐
tions, it has its limits. It is difficult to characterize
the military buildup that followed NSC 68 and in‐
tervention in the Korean War as another compro‐
mise like  those  that  had preceded it.  The advo‐
cates of the national security ideology ceded little
to their opponents in this episode than they did at
other  points,  so  it  does  not  fit  as  well  into  the
book's  broader  narrative.  Hogan  overstates  the
importance of  efforts  to  limit  the  buildup.  Mar‐
shall  and  Lovett  indeed  eventually  reduced  the
projected size of the military budget for the five
years after fiscal 1951 to $190.6 billion from the

$287 billion military planners had originally pro‐
posed (p. 308). However, these limits still contem‐
plated an annual budget more than three times
larger than that proposed before NSC 68 and Ko‐
rea. In some years, it would exceed what the en‐
tire federal budget had been in fiscal 1950! This
kind  of  economizing  is  radically  different  from
the  plans  fiscal  conservatives  had  put  forward
only months earlier to reduce the fiscal 1951 Pen‐
tagon budget below the $13.9 billion Truman had
originally proposed (p.  285).  The budgetary con‐
cerns of people like Robert Lovett--an early back‐
er of NSC 68 (p. 300)--are of a different order than
those of the genuine critics of the national securi‐
ty  state.  After  1950,  national  security  managers
could afford to economize at the margin because
they had defeated their serious budgetary oppo‐
nents. By treating the military buildup as another
in the series of compromises that took place be‐
tween 1945 and 1949, Hogan blurs the enormity
of the break with the past it constituted. 

Hogan's treatment of the domestic side of the
Cold  War  raises  some  important  questions  the
book does not completely answer. Although Mc‐
Carthyism  was  an  important  feature  of  the  do‐
mestic politics of the early Cold War era, and has
been linked to the development of the national se‐
curity state by others, it is not examined at great
length in this book. A Cross of Iron is ambivalent
about  the  origins  of  McCarthyism,  and  the  Red
Scare's relationship to the national security state.
Hogan does not include concern about domestic
subversion as part of the ideology of national se‐
curity in the opening chapter (pp. 10-18). He notes
later  that  those most  concerned about  domestic
communism were conservatives, many of whom
opposed most other aspects of the national securi‐
ty  ideology.  The  Truman  administration  was
merely  "a  reluctant  partner  in  the anti-Commu‐
nist crusade" (pp. 315-6). Later, however, he offers
several examples of the linkage between the "na‐
tional security mentality" and domestic anti-Com‐
munism  among  intellectuals  (pp.  420-6).  If,  as
Hogan implies, domestic anti-Communism is not a
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necessary adjunct of the national security ideolo‐
gy and the institutions associated with it, the read‐
er is left to wonder how this linkage developed. 

Overall, A Cross of Iron is a great contribution
to  our  understanding  of  how  the  United  States
fought the Cold War. Moreover, it is an interesting
case study of  state  making in  an industrialized,
democratic society. Hogan's use of the work of his‐
torical sociologists on state making draws atten‐
tion to the importance of institution-building, the
extraction  of  resources  from  society,  and  resis‐
tance to these efforts.  His use of the vocabulary
they provide for the discussion of these issues in‐
creases the relevance and usefulness of his work
for those interested in similar questions in other
historical settings. Understanding the national se‐
curity  state  is  important  not  only  for  historical
reasons, but also for understanding contemporary
American politics and foreign policy. Although the
Cold  War  has  ended,  the  institutions  created  to
wage it remain with us. A Cross of Iron should re‐
main a standard work on the origins of these in‐
stitutions for some time. 

NOTES 

[1]. For a review of this literature, see Melvyn
P. Leffler, "What Do 'We Now Know'?," American
Historical Review vol. 104, no. 2 (April 1999), pp.
510-24. 

[2].  There has been some previous work on
this topic. See, for example, Justus Doenecke, Not
to the Swift (Lewisburg, Penn.: Bucknell Universi‐
ty Press, 1979). 
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